






    LWVH ADOPTS POSITION IN SUPPORT OF 
COUNCIL-MANAGER FORM OF GOVERNMENT

Written by Carol Mellor

After a consensus meeting held on November 9, 2009, the Board of Directors, at their meeting on December 
2, adopted the following position:

POSITION
The League of Women Voters of the Hamptons supports the reorganization of town governments 
to create the position of town manager who will assume administrative responsibilities thereby 
providing town boards greater opportunity to set policy and strategic direction. 

SUPPORTING STATEMENTS
Given the increased complexities of town governments, the towns would be better served by having 
a Chief Administrative Offi cer (Manager) separate from Chief Executive Offi cer (Supervisor) and 
Town Board.   Town Managers are professionals, educated and trained to perform duties of municipal 
management.   The Council-Manager model would provide more continuity from administration to 
administration and towns could gain better control of their budgets.  Governance would be improved 
by integrated management of town departments.  Further, the community would benefi t if legislators 
serve as policymakers, not day-to-day managers.

This action was the culmination of the process by which 
the League decides what issues it will support.   The fi rst 
step was the suggestion by the members that this issue be 
studied.  Then an extensive study was conducted, which 
included among other things, research into the workings 
of town governments in New York; the specifi c structure 
of the East End town governments; and communication 
with another local league which had previously studied the 
issue, with local municipalities which employ the council/
manager form of government, and with the professional 
organization which represents town managers.  The study 
committee also conducted interviews with several local 

elected offi cial and town managers, and held an extremely 
informative forum with a panel of town managers from 
upstate municipalities and the Village of East Hampton.  
As the study progressed, the committee kept the 
membership informed of the results in a series of Voter
articles.

We thank the committee—Naomi Epstein, chair, Barbara 
Jordan, Sandra Ferguson, Libby Hummer, Dorothy 
Artenberg, and Mireille Lister—for their excellent work 
in successfully steering this important issue through the 
consensus process.      

WINTER BLAHS LUNCHEON

Wednesday, January 27, 2010

BOBBY VAN’S STEAKHOUSE
Bridgehampton

noon

Our LWVH  luncheon will help you beat the “winter blahs.”

Make new friends, catch up with old ones, learn about the League’s 
plans for 2010. 

To make your reservations, please contact Julia Kayser at (631-324-
1498) by Wednesday, January 24. The price is just $22.00 per 
person, including tax and tip.   Please pay at the door with either cash 
or a check made out to Bobby Van’s.  

  Winter weather 
getting you down?

  Join us at the 
“Winter Blahs” 
     luncheon.
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January-February 2010
Note:  Meeting dates and times are published several weeks in advance and are subject to change. There will be no 
Membership or Voter Services committee meeting in January. Plans for January and February meetings of the Educa-
tion committee and the February meetings of the Health and Natural Resources committees have not been fi nalized.  
The next Government Committee meeting will be in March.  Please contact the Chairs or visit our website at http://
hampton.ny.lwvnet.org for updates. If you don’t see a meeting  for a committee of interest, contact the Chair of that 
committee.  Contacts are listed on page 19.

January 5
11:00 a.m. Tuesday Natural Resources 

Meeting
Rogers Memorial Library, Cooper Hall, Southampton. 
Contact: Glorian Berk, 283-2638

January 5
2:00 p.m. Tuesday Health Committee 

Meeting
Home of Judy Samuelson, 66 Cross Highway, Amagansett.  
Contact: Judy Samuelson, 901-2978

January 6
5:30 p.m. Wednesday LWVH Board Meeting Bridgehampton National Bank. Montauk Highway, 

Bridgehampton.  Members and guests welcome.

January 11
7:00 p.m. Monday Member Meeting

Program-Planning Meeting and New Member 
Orientation, UU Meetinghouse, Sag-Bridge Turnpike. 
Contact: Carol Mellor, 537-6998

January 13
2:00 p.m. Wednesday Special Events 

Committee Meeting
Starbucks, Bridgehampton. Contact: Sue Wilson, 283-6549

January 20
11:15a.m. Wednesday LWVSC Board 

Meeting Riverhead Library

January 27
noon Wednesday Winter Blahs 

Luncheon
Bobby Van’s Restaurant, Bridgehampton. RSVP to Julia 
Kayser, 324-1498 by January 24.
NO GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING IN 
FEBRUARY 

February 3
5:30 p.m. Wednesday LWVH Board Meeting Bridgehampton National Bank. Montauk Highway, 

Bridgehampton.  Members and guests welcome.
February 17 Wednesday Special Events 

Committee Meeting Starbucks, Bridgehampton. Contact: Sue Wilson, 283-6549

January 8
10:00 a.m.

East Hampton Town Hall Courtroom, 159 Pantigo Rd., East Hampton NY 11937

January 12
1:00 p.m.

Southampton Town Hall Board Room, Southampton Town Hall, 116 Hampton Rd., 
Southampton, NY 11968

January 26
1:00 p.m.

Southampton Town Hall Board Room, Southampton Town Hall, 116 Hampton Rd., 
Southampton, NY 11968

February 9
1:00 p.m.

Southampton Town Hall Board Room, Southampton Town Hall, 116 Hampton Rd., 
Southampton, NY 11968

February 23
1:00 p.m.

Southampton Town Hall Board Room, Southampton Town Hall, 116 Hampton Rd., 
Southampton, NY 11968
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commissioners for a vote at their December 15 meeting. 

NYS Senate and Assembly Hearings on Election 
Issues/Pilot Projects/HAVA Compliance, October 2009
We presented testimony at two hearings in NYC held by 
the respective committees on the pilot project results from 
the Primary Elections, HAVA compliance, with respect 
to use of new voting equipment in all other elections in 
the future, and funding for election operations.  Adrienne 
Kivelson, LWVNYC elections specialist, co-authored 
these separate testimonies and presented at the hearings.  
See our testimonies at www.lwvny.org.  

VOTER SERVICES COMMITTEE REPORT
continued from page 3

In September, I was a panelist at the NYS Association of 
Counties [NYSAC] annual meeting on the implications 
of the HAVA for counties.  I presented the LWVNYS 
position on retention of lever voting machines (see www.
lwvny.org, “Do Lever Machines Provide a Better Voting 
System for Democracy?”) and argued for collaboration 
between counties to explore opportunities for joint 
purchases of equipment and vendor services in order to 
achieve much needed savings in implementing the HAVA 
mandates.  I cited the Lundine Commission on Local 
Government Effi ciency and Competitiveness (April 2008) 
recommendations from their report section “Elections 
and Voter Participation,” and suggested that NYSAC be 
a catalyst between the local counties and the NYSBOE to 
look at the options available.  

NEW COMMITTEE TO STUDY GOVERNMENT CONSOLIDATION
An ad hoc committee has formed to explore opportunities 
to reform local government through consolidation of 
entities and/or shared services. The goal is to realize 
improved effi ciency, less redundancy and lower expenses 
for the resulting entities.  Next steps will be to study 
materials provided by the state League of Women Voters 
(and other sources) and then share information with 
League members.  Later, the committee will use consensus 
questions developed by the state League to interview local 
public offi cials in search of reforms here in the Hamptons.

The following is a compilation of written material from 
LWVNY Government Consolidation Study
New York State faces major problems as trends refl ecting 
anemic economic growth, population losses and some of 
the highest taxes in the nation continue to raise concern. 
A series of commissions studied the problems and 
recommended reforms, but few recommendations were 
ever implemented.  

The Lundine Commission is the most recent to address 
government effi ciency.  Its report, issued in April 2008, 
includes direct recommendations to consolidate entities 
and/or reduce costs.  Recognizing that a blanket mandate 
for change would be inappropriate, it recommended that 
local governments examine areas where more effi ciency or 
lower costs could be achieved.  

The following year, the New York Government
Reorganization and Citizen Empowerment Act of 2009 
was passed.  The act, effective March 2010, facilitates:
•   Consolidation of towns, villages or districts, including 
but not limited to, special-improvement districts and 
library districts (“government entities”) 
•   Dissolution of villages and certain districts

•   Giving counties additional powers to initiate dissolution
The Act excludes school districts, city districts or special-
purpose districts created by counties under county law.

LWVNY takes on consolidation issue at a statewide level
Although the cost of New York State government threatens 
its effectiveness, the League had never studied, at a 
statewide level, whether it should encourage government 
consolidations/dissolutions or shared services and, if 
so, what criteria should be applied in evaluating various 
proposals.  At the LWVNY 2009 Convention, a new 
state study on local government consolidation and shared 
services was approved.

The question of increasing effi ciency of local government 
through consolidation or dissolution of entities and/or their 
services is complicated. It is unlikely that a consensus for a 
single statewide course of action can be reached.  The state 
study committee has decided to devote the fi rst portion of 
the study to exploration of consensus in these areas:  
•   Agreement on the standards that the state League 
should apply in assessing changes to state law that would 
facilitate the consolidation/dissolution process and/or the 
expansion of shared services
•   Agreement on standards local Leagues should apply in 
assessing proposals for consolidation/dissolution/ shared 
services in their service area.
Locally, we will follow suit
The LWVH Government Committee will study this 
issue and share information through articles in The 
Voter.  Interested?  For information,go to lwvny.org; click 
Programs and Studies, then Consolidation/Shared Services 
Studies.  
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Naomi Epstein and Judy Samuelson
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
www.lwv-suffolkcounty.org       Box 1440, Stony Brook, NY 11790-1440        631-862-6860

Legislative Committee  

January 2010 

Suffolk County Legislators 

Serving 2010-1012 


































































 





 


















Wed.  Jan. 20   LWVSC Board Meeting, Riverhead Library      11:15 am - 1:30 pm 

     Because our Legislative Action Kit is 

significantly outdated, the Committee has 

determined to update it.  Reviewing and 

revising the positions we’ve advocated for is 

the most important part of that endeavor. 

     To date, we have decided to continue 

working on the Affordable Housing stand.  

The work we had done on Apportionment, 

or Redistricting, was greatly satisfied with 

the Legislature’s passing of bi-partisan 

redistricting legislation, the first to be 

passed by any county in New York State.  

We will maintain our position in support of 

redistricting, though, until we are certain the 

law will be enforced after the census in 

2010.  The legislation on Campaign Finance 

Reform, passed by the Legislature several 

years ago, cannot be implemented.  The 

Charter Revision Committee has 

recommended its removal from the County 

Charter.  Because the LWVUS has 

advocated for this reform, however, we will 

maintain it as our position.  We will 

determine what our actions will be in its 

behalf.  We will continue to maintain our 

position in support of Alternatives for 

Incarceration: our focus within that position 

is yet to be determined, although we will 

continue our advocacy for improved 

services for people with mental illness.  

There are many ongoing concerns for us 

within our Environment position.  To be 

decided are which ones will be our primary 

foci.      

     Also under consideration is the 

importance of court restructuring, the 

restrictive consequences about reductions in 

financing, especially on the Family Court, 

and what the League might do, County-

wise, to offer positive input.  In addition, we 

are considering reorganizing the format of 

the Kit to include Reforming Government in 

order to be in compliance with that of the 

LWVNYS.  We would place Redistricting, 

Campaign Finance Reform and Ethics 

within that category.  It is obvious that 

much consideration and research will be 

required for updating the Kit. 

Katherine Hoak 

     Each year, the LWVSC prepares, prints, 

and distributes a Directory of Public 

Officials. We are in need of financial support 

as well as research assistance. 

     If you can offer specific financial support, 

or assist in seeking donations; or if you 

would like to help with the research; or if 

you have suggestions to make the 2010 DPO 

even more citizen-friendly  and informative, 

please contact Lisa Scott at 523-1653 or 

email her at lisawscott@optonline.net.

2010 Directory of Public Officials 

     The Organizational meeting of the SC 

Legislature will be held Monday, January 4, 

2010 at 11:00 AM at the William H. Rogers 

Legislature Auditorium in Hauppauge. It is at 

this meeting that the new Legislators are 

sworn in and the calendar is set for the New 

Year. 

     There will be two newly elected 

legislators joining the other 16 current 

legislators who were reelected in 2009.  

1st   LD   Edward P. Romaine  

2nd  LD Jay H. Schneiderman  

3rd   LD   Kate M. Browning  

4th   LD Thomas Muratore*  

5th   LD Vivian Viloria-Fisher  

6th   LD   Daniel P. Losquadro  

7th   LD    Jack Eddington  

8th   LD    William J. Lindsay  

9th   LD    Ricardo Montano  

10th LD  Thomas Cilmi** 

11th LD  Thomas F. Barraga  

12th LD  John M. Kennedy Jr  

13th LD  Lynne C. Nowick  

14th LD  Wayne R. Horsley  

15th LD  DuWayne Gregory  

16th LD  Steven H. Stern  

17th LD  Louis D’Amaro   

18th LD  Jon D. Cooper    

*   replaces Brian Beedenbender  

** replaces Cameron Alden 

Use the new website for the  SC Legislature:  

http://legis.suffolkcountyny.gov/
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I will be leaving for a warmer climate shortly and before 
I leave I would like to take this opportunity to thank 
the Membership Committee for all they have done and 
how happily they do what it is they do.  The committee 
consists of, in no special order, Joy Lupoletti, Terri 
Levin Davgin, Mireille Lister, Afton DiSunno, Arlene 
Hinkemeyer, Barbara Jordan, Gladys Remler, Pat Arceri, 
Julia Kayser, and Judy Samuelson—all of whom do 
whatever is asked of them.  

They plan events, register new voters, greet members 
and guests at meetings, send out materials to prospective 
and new members, interview new members, redo our 

brochures, write copy, make phone calls, plan events, and 
cook the food.  As I mentioned, they do whatever is asked 
of them.  They never lose sight of our goal, visibility—
planting the LWVH seeds. They are the most pleasant, 
competent and effi cient group of people I have had the 
pleasure to work with. 

I wanted everyone to know the names of the committee 
members and how hard they work and how successfully 
they function as a team.  Thanks to you all.

Don’t miss our Winter Blahs luncheon on January 27, 
2010 at Bobby Van’s.  You’ll enjoy it.

WELCOME, NEW MEMBERS

Written by Judy Samuelson

Judith Tanur
Montauk 

631-668-2965

Dr. Tanur (Ph.D.) is a statistician who taught at Stony 
Brook University before retiring.  She has lived full-time 
in Montauk for the past ten years, although her family has 
vacationed there since the 1970’s.  She is not quite ready 
to join a committee but is keen on learning more about the 
work of the LWVH.

Silvia Viola
Westhampton Beach

631-288-9218

It was attending an LWVH-sponsored candidates’ 
debate in Southampton that inspired Silvia to join us. 
A former actress, her language skills (born in Cuba, 
fl uent in Spanish) would be invaluable to the work of 
any committee, but Silvia has to see which ones might 
interest her. Other volunteer activities include working 
with hospice and doing group counseling.  She’s been in 
Westhampton Beach for forty years, thirteen years in her 
present home. 

And Welcome To…
Susan Allen joined the League, as did Howard Samborn, 
husband of member Joanne McEvoy Samborn. All are 
residents of Southampton.

Elsewhere in The Voter, you have been encouraged 
to attend the program-planning meeting to be held on 
January 11, 2010. At last year’s meeting, in response to 
the economic crisis then unfolding, members suggested 
that the League embark on a project in which we would 
disseminate information about the resources that are 
available to those in our community who are in need.  

After this suggestion was considered by the Board, it was 
presented to the members at the Annual Meeting, where it 
was adopted.  Since then, a group of members have been 
working to implement this project.

In so doing, we have discovered that there are several 
resources available which fulfi ll the needs that  had been 
perceived.  Most notably, there is a program called the 
Community Resources Databank which, although not 
limited to the East End, covers services and programs out 
here.  The existence of these resources does not seem to 
be common knowledge—indeed, it took us several months 
to fi nd them.  As a result, our focus has changed from 
gathering and disseminating information, to letting people 
know that these databanks and help lines are available.   
We are now deciding on a way to do that and will report to 
the membership again when we have completed this work. 

COMMUNITY SERVICES PROJECT

Written by Carol Mellor

then, at our Annual Meeting, we will adopt our local 
priorities for the next year.  

All of these processes begin with you.  This is your 
opportunity to lead the League into areas which concern 
you, and which you think are important and timely for 
action.  We hope to see you on January 11, and to hear 
what you have to say.

PROGRAM-PLANNING MEETING
continued from page 1

Written by Carol Mellor

CONDOLENCES
We are saddened to inform you that James Riordan, 
husband of LWVH past co-president Anne Riordan, 
has passed away.  We extend our deepest sympathy to 
Anne and her family.

18

Membership

Arlene Makl, Chair   324-8662
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Several months ago as a member of the Health Committee, 
I visited with Pat Stearns of the Suffolk County Health 
Clinics program at the Southampton Clinic on the grounds 
of Southampton Hospital.  This clinic has limited space 
and every inch of it is used for treatment rooms, and 
almost every inch of the waiting room is fi lled with 
parents and children.  Pat told me that the Riverhead 
Clinic had more space for the kids to play and, in addition, 
they received books from the Riverhead Library.  The 
Southampton Clinic had only an empty bookcase!  Wait 
a minute, I thought—a minute, I thought—a minute, I thought League members and our local 
libraries could fi ll that up! 

Right after my meeting with Pat, I was at the Rogers 
Library to return some books, so I went into the children’s 
section and, thanks to Claudia, one of the children’s 
librarians at Rogers, walked out with a stack of books.  
The next day I happened to be in East Hampton and visited 
Alexandra Giambruno, Head of Children’s Services at the 
East Hampton Library, and came away with a promise of 
more books.  I announced this quest at a League Board 
meeting and, before I knew it, Jane Lapple had contacted 

Matthew Bollerman, director of the Westhampton Beach 
Library, who donated books and promised more over time. 
Ursula Lynch delivered the books to the Southampton 
Clinic.  Not to be outdone, Judy Samuelson has received 
books from the Amagansett (head librarian, Cynthia 
Young) and Springs libraries and has delivered  books to 
both the East Hampton Clinic and the Southampton Clinic.  

While most of the books are in English and most of the 
clinic clients are Latino, that doesn’t seem to matter to 
the kids who most gratifyingly grab a book almost as 
soon as it is put out.  Our initial thought was that books 
are there for the taking but we realize we do not have an 
inexhaustible supply so a sign will shortly be put up that 
will say:  “These books, donated by your local libraries 
and collected by the League of Women Voters of the 
Hamptons, are for your reading enjoyment while at the 
clinic.  Please leave them for other families to enjoy.” 

If anyone has a source of Spanish-language books for both 
adults and children, we’d love to have them. 

CHILDREN’S BOOKS A SUCCESS AT HEALTH CLINICS
           IN SOUTHAMPTON AND EAST HAMPTON
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